DRAFT MINUTES

Citizens Advisory Council Meeting

January 17, 2006

Chair Walter Heine convened the meeting at 10:40 a.m.  The following members were in attendance:

	Walter N. Heine, Chair
	Pat Lupo, O.S.B.

	Cynthia Carrow, Vice Chair
	Richard J. Manfredi

	Scott H. Cannon
	David L. Strong

	Jolene Chinchilli
	Bruce M. Tetkoskie

	Gail M. Conner, Esquire
	Burt A. Waite

	Joyce A. Hatala
	


I.
CHAIR’S REPORT

John Ford resigned from Council effective 12/31/05; his term expires in January 2007.  With Ford’s resignation, Council currently has three vacancies—one each from the Governor’s Office, Speaker of the House and the Senate.

Speaker of the House John Perzel has reappointed Bruce Tetkoskie and Margaret Urban to Council.   The following members are seeking reappointment:  

· Jolene Chinchilli (Governor’s appointment)

· Burt Waite (Senate appointment)

Council will hold elections at the February meeting for seats on the Mining and Reclamation Advisory Board (MRAB).  The terms of current members Walter Heine and Bruce Tetkoskie expire next month.  Council Executive Director Sue Wilson added that alternates are also needed for MRAB.

Tom Scott has served as Council’s representative to the Environmental Hearing Board’s Rules Committee since 1989.  His current term expires in March 2006, and he has indicated that this would be his last term.

Prior to today’s meeting, the final draft of Council’s 2005 Regional Report was distributed to members for their review and comment.  Burt Waite made a motion to accept the report; Pat Lupo seconded the motion.  The motion was passed to accept the 2005 Regional Report without amendment.

DEP Secretary Kathleen McGinty appointed Patrick McDonnell as director of the department’s Policy Office effective Jan. 9.  Patrick replaces John Dernbach, who has returned to Widener University School of Law to continue his tenured professorship.  In his position as Policy Office director, Patrick will also serve as Council’s full-time liaison.

II.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


Scott Cannon made a motion to approve the minutes from the November 2005 meeting; Richard Manfredi seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved with a minor change to Jolene Chinchilli’s discussion on nutrient trading.

III.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

Administrative Oversight (Chair: Richard Manfredi) – The committee’s meeting with Mike Sherman, Deputy Secretary for Field Operations, is on hold while the committee gathers additional information.  The meeting will most likely be rescheduled for February or March.

Environmental Standards (Chair: David Strong)

· The committee is still waiting for DEP to update them on the progress of the Waste Redux Program, e.g., permits.

· At the January 5 MRAB meeting, there was discussion regarding the 5% cash match for Growing Greener grants, which would affect re-mining projects.   On January 6, DEP announced that it was removing the 5% cash match requirement from the 2006 Growing Greener I and II application package.

· The current operator’s permits for the Bark Camp land reclamation project have expired.  Unless someone else picks up the reins, the project will not be finished.

· Two items that may or may not be related: Pennsylvania is embroiled in a dispute with New Jersey over dredging the Delaware River to deepen the shipping channel.  Hazleton is looking for dredge to use for some reclamation projects.  Dave talked to DEP staff in Mining and Reclamation about these two items, but they weren’t sure if Hazleton would be using the dredge from this specific project.       

IV.
DEPARTMENT REPORT


Special Deputy Secretary Barb Sexton presented the department’s report to Council since Secretary McGinty had a schedule conflict.

· The deadline for submitting the current round of Growing Greener II grant applications is March 3.  As mentioned earlier, DEP removed the 5% cash match requirement from the 2006 Growing Greener I and II application package.  The 15% match is still required, and can be met totally with in-kind goods and/or services.

· The Small Business Advantage Grant Program provides 50% matching grants, up to a maximum of $7,500, to enable small businesses in Pennsylvania to adopt or acquire energy-efficient or pollution-prevention equipment or processes, e.g., insulation, waste reduction, etc.

· The next meeting of the Stormwater Manual Oversight Committee is February 14.  The committee members will review revisions to the final draft of the manual.  A 60-day public comment period may start in early March.

· The final nutrient trading policy is expected to be issued in early spring.

· Alternatives for a state-specific mercury rule are still being discussed internally; DEP may be ready to meet with Council in February.  

· The 2006-07 budget will be flat for most agencies, including DEP. The DEP budget hearings are scheduled for February 27 in the House and March 9 in the Senate.

· The Office of Attorney General is conducting its 30-day review of the clean vehicles regulation.  When their review is complete (February 8), it will be sent to the legislators.  Following their review, there will be three public hearings.

· On January 31, there will be a Senate hearing on mine safety, i.e., Quecreek.

· Eight grants were awarded under Growing Greener I to fund projects dealing with the re-use of mine pool water.  Barb mentioned that Council and MRAB were instrumental in bringing this issue to the forefront.

· DEP is making a dent in the backlog of NPDES (National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System) permits in the Northeast Regional Office.  Of the 53 permits that were sent to other regions for processing, 24 have been issued, 18 are currently being reviewed, and 11 have problems that need to be resolved.

Barb explained how Patrick will function as Council’s liaison:  he will attend all meetings and help with facilitation; track and monitor the review of proposed legislation by DEP’s advisory committees; and oversee and assist with the activities of the advisory committees.

The floor was then opened up for questions.

Richard Manfredi asked about the rewrite status of Act 537 (Sewage Facilities Act) regulations.  Barb said there’s nothing to share yet.  The Sewage Advisory Committee will have the opportunity to review the revised regulations, but that’s probably several months down the road.

Pat Lupo asked about the status of the Abandoned Mine Reclamation Fund, which will expire in June.  Barb said there hasn’t been any action on it recently.

Bruce Tetkoskie wanted clarification on what was going to be presented at next month’s Mercury Workgroup meeting.  Barb said it would be the “concepts” of the proposed rule, not the rule itself.

Burt Waite questioned why there is a long time lag between the issuance of a DEP policy and its accompanying manual/guidance, not just with the current stormwater issue, but with other department programs as well.  Barb agreed that it’s taken too long to issue a stormwater manual, but she said the department has to be careful about putting too much information in a policy.  She said a policy sets standards and the manual provides options for meeting those standards.  Also, she added that there are certain state and federal limitations for getting a policy out quickly.

Scott Cannon said that policy is interpreted as mandatory in most of the DEP regional offices he has dealt with, and it’s taken too literally.  He feels there is an internal communications problem, e.g., definition of policy, BMP manual, etc.

Barb said the guidances for Chapter 102 (Erosion Control Rules and Regulations) and Chapter 105 (Dam Safety and Waterways Management) will not detail design options.

Burt Waite wanted to know what role DEP plays regarding mine safety issues.  Barb said the department certifies mine inspectors.

Bruce Tetkoskie asked who would be testifying at the Senate mine safety hearing.  Barb said it will be DEP, the United Mine Workers, the Coal industry and former DEP Secretary Dave Hess.

Walter Heine asked about a disagreement in the clean vehicles transcript regarding the impacts of the California standard, and whether the House hearing would address this issue as well.  Barb said the Clean Vehicles proposed regulation should soon be published in the Pennsylvania Bulletin, and then it will be sent to AQTAC and Council for their review.  The House and Senate have also introduced clean vehicles legislation (H.B. 2141 and S.B. 1025), although neither one has been scheduled for a vote. 

Keith Ashley, of the Pennsylvania Builders Association, had some questions on nutrient trading.  Barb said that Deputy Secretary for Water Management Cathy Myers is on the agenda for this afternoon and will be discussing that issue.

V.
COMMITTEE REPORTS, continued 

Public Participation and Outreach (Chair: Cynthia Carrow) 

· The Executive Committee met with the Secretary and Cathy Myers to discuss improving collaboration between the department and Council, e.g., getting Council involved in the conceptual stage of regulatory development.  Council would also coordinate the review process with DEP’s advisory committees.  Policy Director Patrick McDonnell will ensure that Council gets involved during the beginning stages of any DEP initiatives.  Richard commented that Council is an independent, advisory council that needs information in order to fulfill its charge.  Walter added that Council’s EQB members need information early enough to analyze, discuss and formulate a position.  He said the problem needs to be addressed because several hot issues are on the horizon for upcoming EQB meetings.  Patrick said he would do what he can to keep us informed.

· Patrick Henderson, executive director of the Senate Environmental Resources and Energy Committee, updated Council on the Pennsylvania Center for Environmental Education (PCEE).  Restored funding in DEP’s budget enabled Slippery Rock University to rejuvenate the Center.  Kathleen Cowles Paul is the new PCEE director.  The Center has been moved to a new location (8th Street), which will provide more visibility.  Sen. Mary Jo White has introduced legislation (S.B.410) that would establish PCEE in statute.

Mercury Workgroup (CAC representatives: Gail Conner and Bruce Tetkoskie) - Gail had some concerns about the state’s mercury rule process.  She offered to help develop a mercury rule after she sees the department’s framework.  Bruce questioned the need for a state rule when federal guidelines already exist.  Walter was unclear as to the workgroup’s charge.  Is it to develop a rule or determine if Pennsylvania needs a rule?  Walter suggested that Gail and Bruce prepare a synopsis and recommendation on the state’s proposed mercury rule to share with Council.  Gail and Bruce agreed.   The next workgroup meeting will be in mid-February, although no date has been set.

Water (Chair: Burt Waite)

· Stu Gansell and Ken Murin from DEP’s Bureau of Watershed Management attended this morning’s committee meeting to provide updates on the stormwater manual.  The contract with the manual’s initial consultant, Cahill Associates, ended in Spring 2005.  At that time, DEP took over development of the manual.  In addition to the manual, DEP is also developing a new model ordinance that will better address local concerns and be easier to understand.  Stu and Ken shared with the committee DEP’s new proposed game plan for the stormwater manual:

· Experts are currently reviewing the control guidance, which is equivalent to the current guidance with some minor adjustments.

· Revisions are being made to the manual based on comments received at the Stormwater Manual Oversight Committee meeting on December 6.

· A task force is being formed to address karst topography.

· The next Stormwater Manual Oversight Committee meeting will be February 14.  The committee members will review revisions to the manual and discuss the pros and cons of publishing the manual and ordinance at the same time.

· Once the committee has agreed to a final draft, there will be a 60-day public comment period (tentatively scheduled for early March).

In response to questions, Stu and Ken provided the following information:

· At this time, DEP has planned to hold one public meeting during the comment period.

· Infiltration is not mandatory.

· The final stormwater manual could tentatively be published in late fall 2006.

Pat Lupo recommended that the manual have an executive summary.

· The committee is also actively tracking the department’s nutrient trading policy.  Scott thinks the real issue is how to reduce nitrogen and phosphorus by 30%.  Another discussion point is the inequity of the policy regarding how it addresses reductions, i.e., point sources would be paying for non-point sources to be in compliance.

· Keith Ashley, of the Pennsylvania Builders Association, said the nutrient trading policy lacks details.  He informed Council that two pieces of legislation have been introduced in the House (H.R.539) and Senate (S.R.207) that place a moratorium on implementation of the Chesapeake Bay Tributary Strategy. 

Mining and Reclamation Advisory Board  (MRAB) – Burt reported on MRAB’s meeting on January 5:

· As Barb Sexton mentioned earlier, funds were awarded under Growing Greener I for projects re-using mine pool water.

· DEP is looking into raising bond rates.

· The Game Commission has reported that grassland birds are disappearing, but the Henslow’s Sparrow is flourishing in reclaimed mine land in western Pennsylvania.

· The price of surface coal has gone down; small operators will take a severe cut this year.

· Burt recommended that Council send another letter to Pennsylvania’s U.S. legislative delegation supporting reauthorization of the Abandoned Mine Reclamation Fund.

VI.
2006 REGIONAL MEETING  

Sue asked for suggestions for this year’s regional meeting location.  A list of the last 20 regional meetings was distributed to Council members to assist with their decision.  Burt mentioned Kittanning and Indiana.  Pat suggested the southcentral and southwest areas of the state.  Based on comments of those members present, the meeting will most likely take place in June.

VII.
2005 ANNUAL REPORT
The 2005 Annual Report was sent to Council members prior to today’s meeting for their review and comment.  Burt submitted his written comments.  Council will vote to accept the report at the February meeting.

VIII.
PRIORITIES REPORT
Sue distributed the priorities report.  She’s going to start revising the format to reflect the priorities for each committee.

IX.
CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES ADVISORY COUNCIL

            (CNRAC) REPORT

Kurt Leitholf discussed CNRAC’s strategic plan for 2006.  The plan’s final draft will be voted on and adopted at their meeting on January 25.  Kurt said the Council recognized that its priorities had been too broad in the past.  For this year’s priorities, the Council narrowed its focus to three areas:

· Youth and the Outdoors – There is a need to reverse the trend of young people staying indoors to watch television and play video games.  Outdoor activities are competing with electronics.  Who will be our future forest rangers, botanists, etc., if our youth aren’t exposed to the environment?  Kurt mentioned that the Governor is hosting an outdoor conference in June related to this subject.

· Land Acquisition for Public Use – The Department of Conservation and Natural Resources (DCNR) is developing a Land Acquisition Strategy.  CNRAC is offering to coordinate public meetings on this issue.

· DCNR Grants Program – DCNR does not have enough staff to review and process what has been accomplished and how well some past grant programs have met expectations.  CNRAC is offering to assist in reviewing the Rivers Conservation Program with DCNR.

Scott asked Kurt for an update on windmills and resorts on state land.  Kurt said the windmill issue is partly a legal question.  Does DCNR have the authority to allow windmill facilities to be located on state land?  The department has put a hold on their broad, general involvement in this issue until some legal issues can be addressed.  However, they are still interested in putting windmills in state parks to generate power for the parks.  There is currently a windmill at Presque Isle State Park, and one may be placed in Promised Land State Park to be used as an educational tool.

DCNR is considering adding rustic lodges or inns, not resorts, to S.B. Elliott (Clearfield County) and Erie Bluffs (Erie County) state parks.   Economically and environmentally, the department considers this the next logical step in overnight accommodations.

Pat Lupo commented that, except for DCNR and some Chamber of Commerce folks, the majority of Erie residents she has talked to do not want overnight lodging at Erie Bluffs State Park.

X.
NUTRIENT TRADING

Deputy Secretary for Water Management Cathy Myers and Andy Zemba and Ann Smith from the Water Planning Office led a discussion on the nutrient trading policy.

Scott asked what the department’s next option would be if trading is not successful.  Andy said that non-point source projects in the watershed would continue.  He also said that, despite the area’s growth, nitrogen and phosphorus levels were down.  However, when asked, he was not sure what time period was used to measure the levels.

Burt said that Council didn’t get involved with the policy until it was in draft final.  Where do we fit into the process now?  Andy said the department will host five public meetings on the recently published Pennsylvania Chesapeake Bay Tributary Strategy (http://www.dep.state.pa.us/hosting/pawatersheds/chesapeakebay/docs/PA_2005MeetingMailingNotice.doc.).  DEP will answer questions and seek input on the strategy, which calls for reducing nutrient and sediment loads to streams and the bay from such sources as agriculture, wastewater treatment plants, urban stormwater and septic systems.  Andy said that things will be more firm after the meetings.  The public comment period for the trading policy closed on December 31.  So far, the department has received 46 comments.  They will prepare a comment and response document and then revise the policy.  Andy said it’s not too late to provide input.

Pat had several questions on trading.  How will DEP know if it’s working?  How will DEP ensure a net change for the better?  Can people re-sell credits after they have received grant money to reduce nutrients?  Andy said that point source reductions will be straightforward.  Non-point source reduction will rely on best management practices (BMPs) and a cap and trading system.

Someone asked if there is or would be language in grant applications regarding trading credits.

Cathy Myers said that farmers must comply with requirements and go beyond compliance before earning credits.   The state has until 2010 to meet standards.  Point and non-point sources have to achieve reductions commensurate with their respective contributions.  Under ACRE (The Plan for the Protection of Agriculture, Communities and the Rural Environment), 600 more farms are now regulated.

Walter stated that the majority of nutrient loading comes from unregulated farmers, while only 11% comes from sewer plants.  Cathy said that farms are regulated to varying degrees.  For example, all farms are required to have erosion and sedimentation plans.  If farms get government money, they’re also required to have other plans.  In our bay watershed, the number of farms that are highly regulated for nutrient management has increased from 800 to 5,000.  Out of the 40,000 farms in the basin, those 5,000 are the bulk of the problem.

All the governors in the bay region have signed the 2007 Farm Bill.  Cathy will see that Sue gets a copy.  She also asked Andy to give Sue copies of the tributary strategy model.

In 2007, DEP will re-count and re-measure nutrient reductions to get a better handle on what has been accomplished.   In pounds, Pennsylvania is ahead of Virginia and Maryland, but not in percentage.  The model only takes in trading indirectly; it counts BMPs.  The goal is a reduction of 40 million pounds.  For the model, DEP looked at the BMPs in each of the 13 individual watersheds, not the number of farms.

Cathy said the department wants to make trading simpler, and would appreciate feedback.  

Scott made a motion to adjourn the meeting, and Pat seconded the motion.  Walter adjourned the meeting at 2:58 p.m.

Notice of the January meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Dauphin County and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.

PAGE  
8

